BOARD OF LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS

Tel. No. (860) 713-6145

August 2, 2005
State of Connecticut

Department of Consumer Protection

Occupational & Professional Licensing Division

165 Capitol Avenue

Hartford, Connecticut  06106

The Board of Landscape Architects held a regular meeting on June 14, 2005, which was called to order by Chairman Vincent C. McDermott at 9:42 a.m. in Room No 121 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.

Present:

Vincent C. McDermott


Chairman


Dickson F. DeMarche


Board Member

Robert W. Hammersley


Board Member
Robert M. Kuzmich


Board Administrator/DCP

Steven Schwane



Administrative Hearings






Attorney/DCP
Peter R. Huntsman


Assistant Attorney General

Not Present:

Shavaun Towers



Board Member


Stephen Wing



Board Member
Note: The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

1.) Old Business

1A. Minutes of the March 8, 2005 meeting of the Board; for review and approval.  After a thorough review, the Board approved the minutes as written.
1B. Continuing Education Record of Mr. Daniel J. Granniss, License No. 822, for the period 08-01-02 through 07-31-04.  Mr. Kuzmich explained the history of Mr. Granniss’s submittal.  Mr. DeMarche noted that the bulk of this licensee’s activities were for LEED Certification for a total of twenty hours and he questioned this amount of time.  The question of self-study was discussed, in detail, and the fact that Mr. Granniss did not get pre-approval from the Board for this time.  Mr. McDermott also defined the purpose of continuing education for landscape architects.
After lengthy discussion, the Board approved Mr. Granniss’s submission.  Their approval was, in part, in recognition of his recent personal family hardships.  They cautioned him, however, as to the format for this type of submission that he should follow in the future.  The majority of his continuing education was earned in self-preparation for the Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design Certification Examination.  While the examination was recognized by the Board as qualifying subject matter, the preparation for this exam came under scrutiny.  Pursuant to Regulation Section 20-368-15a(c). Continuing Education, self-directed study or research may be acceptable only with prior approval of the Board.
Further, they did allow any carry over of continuing education credit earned during this past period towards the next biennium ending July 31, 2006 pursuant to Regulation Section 20-368-15a(g). Continuing Education.

As mentioned earlier, the Board voted unanimously to approve this submission based upon the above discussion and requested that Mr. Granniss be notified of their discussion and decision on this matter in writing.  (DeMarche/Hammersley)
2.) New Business
2A. Application of Ms. Cynthia E. Jensen for licensing by written examination; Ms. Jensen is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.3665) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of her file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Ms. Jensen for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Hammersley/DeMarche)
2B. Application of Mr. Takaya Kurimoto for licensing by written examination; Mr. Kurimoto is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.2394) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of his file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Mr. Kurimoto for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Hammersley/DeMarche)
2C. Application of Mr. Oomer F. Syed for licensing by written examination; Mr. Syed is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.4136) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of his file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Mr. Syed for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Hammersley/DeMarche)
2D. Updated list of applications processed for license subsequent to the March 8, 2005 meeting of the Board.

	Lic. No.
	Name
	Method of Licensure
	Approved

	1015
	Levesque,

Robert M.
	Reciprocity w/Massachusetts, CLARB Council Record No. 4874
	May 25, 2005


2E. Any correspondence and/or business received in the interim.

1. Mr. McDermott discussed the subject of Project Manager’s “boot camp” training courses relative to continuing education required for landscape architects.  He noted that he has taken this course and was impressed by the level of education demonstrated at this program.  He also noted that the State of Florida does give partial credit for this course thereby indicating that at least, in part, the subject matter does pertain to the primary focus of continuing education; the protection of the public’s health, safety, and welfare.
He also noted that CLARB’s recently completed task analysis recognizes Project Management as a legitimate public heath, safety, and welfare task.  He expects this finding to be published shortly in the near future.  Mr. McDermott also stated that the importance of effective project management will soon be tested on the Landscape Architect Registration Examination.  In light of this information, Mr. McDermott asked the Board if they want to reconsider their position on Project Manager Training as legitimate continuing education subject matter.
The Board discussed how much time to credit in this training towards continuing education.  Mr. Huntsman and Mr. Schwane advised that the professional board members are in the best position to make a judgment on this item.   It was noted that the Board has previously granted six hours for this activity.  Mr. DeMarche suggested that the Board establish a policy on this matter that requires a pre-approval by them but also advised that there be more discussion on this item with the full Board present and that a final policy be established after this time.
2. Mr. Steve Schwane advised the Board of the Department’s status on compliance meetings for those individuals who have not responded to the Department’s audit letter.  In particular, he asked their advice on proposed agreements for those individuals who have submitted partial credits towards the CEU requisite.
Mr. McDermott believes that individuals who have not demonstrated compliance with the CEU Requisite have their licenses suspended until such time as they prove compliance.  The Board reviewed their notification process to the individuals being audited with Mr. Huntsman.  Statutes authorize the Board to suspend these licenses or impose other action as authorized by them.  Mr. Huntsman’s concern was giving the individual adequate notice since the Board’s actions can affect their livelihood.  Allowable actions taken by the Board should a licensee not respond to compliance meeting letter were discussed in detail.  Mr. Schwane noted that at this point, he would draft a formal administrative complaint.
3. Mr. McDermott distributed copies of an advertising brochure he received in the mail which indicates the offering of services by a particular company and which may imply practicing in a licensed profession; in particular engineering and landscape architecture.  He turned this matter over to the Department for further investigation and enforcement action if necessary.

4. Mr. Schwane updated the Board regarding legislative activity noting that their previous proposal for legislation was not acted upon by the legislature this past session.  He checked on the General Assembly’s website for any new legislation and discovered an act that had passed establishing Frederick Law Olmsted Day.  Mr. Schwane will discuss the Department’s strategy for the submission of their bills for next year’s legislative session with the Department’s new legislative liaison.

5. Mr. Schwane updated the Board on a complaint the Department is investigating regarding a computer website offering professional services including landscape architecture.  He has corresponded with them regarding the Department’s concerns and was told that there are two categories of patrons who use this website to advertise their services.  The first group pays for this service and is screened by the website provider as to their professional credentials.  The second group is people who are not actively seeking to put their name on this website but are included on a list provided by a third party.  He was told that these people probably are not aware that their name is even advertised.  Mr. Schwane is trying to convince the respondent not to do this.  Mr. Schwane questions the Board’s statutory authority in this situation because landscape architect services are being offered by a third party.  The Department will advise the Board in the future on their progress with this complaint.
6. Mr. DeMarche noted that the L.A.R.E will be changing significantly in the near future resulting from CLARB’s Task Analysis.  This CLARB program was explained in detail by Mr. DeMarche and Mr. McDermott for Mr. Hammersley’s benefit.  Testing methodology, in particular, was discussed in that it has changed significantly from CLARB’s last analysis.  Consequently, this change will result in test section changes.
7. The Board has tentatively changed the date of their September 2005 meeting from September 13, 2005 to September 6, 2005 so that it will precede CLARB’s Annual Meeting.  Mr. Kuzmich will confirm this date by e-mail with all Board members at a later date.
The meeting adjourned at 10:52 a.m.  The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for Tuesday, September 6, 2005, 9:30 a.m., Room 119, State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.








Respectfully submitted,








Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








Board Administrator
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